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1939, leading to a long and bloody inter-
national conflict. 

For nearly two years, America attempted to 
remain out of the military conflict, calling itself 
a neutral power. However, on several occa-
sions before entering the war, American mili-
tary vessels (including USS Reuben James 
and USS Kearny) and British civilian vessel 
SS Athenia were attacked by German sub-
marines, resulting in American military and ci-
vilian casualties. The breaking point for the 
United States eventually occurred during the 
morning hours of December 7, 1941. It was a 
date that would live in infamy, as President 
Franklin Delano Roosevelt announced. Hun-
dreds of Japanese fighter planes soared over 
Pearl Harbor, the American naval base near 
Honolulu, Hawaii, destroying a significant por-
tion of our nation’s Pacific Fleet and taking 
thousands of American lives with it. This un-
forgivable attack against the United States 
provoked Roosevelt and Congress to declare 
war on Japan on December 8, 1941. Subse-
quently, Germany and Italy declared war on 
the United States, and America joined the Al-
lied Powers’ fight against the Axis. In the end, 
we notably contributed to the extinguishment 
of Nazi Germany and the defeat of its allies. 

World War II transformed the globe as the 
deadliest war in history. Over the course of 
the war, more than 72 million people lost their 
lives, leaving nations and families from all 
around the globe in deep despair. Out of the 
690 million people who fought in WWII, 16.1 
million were Americans; of those 16.1 million 
courageous soldiers, nearly 292,000 sacrificed 
their most precious possessions—their lives— 
for the greater good of our nation and our 
world. The United States was left in grieving. 
Wives cried for their fallen husbands, sisters 
for their brothers, and mothers for their sons. 
These heroes honorably gave everything to 
fight one of the vilest brands of evil the world 
has ever seen. Thanks to our brave military 
and committed allies who fought in World War 
II, the world is a better place. 
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PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. TAMMY DUCKWORTH 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, September 7, 2016 

Ms. DUCKWORTH. Mr. Speaker, on Sep-
tember 6, 2016, on Roll Call Number 479 on 
the motion to suspend the rules and pass H.R. 
5578, Survivors’ Bill of Rights Act of 2016, I 
am not recorded. Had I been present, I would 
have voted YEA on the motion to suspend the 
rules and pass H.R. 5578. 

On September 6, 2016, on Roll Call Number 
480 on the motion to suspend the rules and 
pass H.R. 3881, Cooperative Management of 
Mineral Rights Act of 2016, I am not recorded. 
Had I been present, I would have voted YEA 
on the motion to suspend the rules and pass 
H.R. 3881. 

THE GROWING CRISIS IN SOUTH 
SUDAN 

HON. CHRISTOPHER H. SMITH 
OF NEW JERSEY 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, September 7, 2016 

Mr. SMITH of New Jersey. Mr. Speaker, on 
April 27 of this year, the subcommittee I chair 
held a hearing on South Sudan’s prospects for 
peace. An accord that appeared to finally end 
the civil war that broke out in December 2013 
was reluctantly signed by both the Govern-
ment of South Sudan and the Sudan People’s 
Liberation Movement—In Opposition in August 
2015. Perhaps too much was read into the 
signing of that agreement and not enough into 
the continuing criticism of the accords by both 
sides. 

Peace was never fully established in South 
Sudan as a result of the August 2015 agree-
ment. In fact, fighting spread to areas that had 
not previously seen armed conflict. An esti-
mated 50,000 South Sudanese have been 
killed since December 2013, more than 2.5 
million have been displaced, and 4.8 million 
face severe hunger. According to the UN Mis-
sion in the Republic of South Sudan, or 
UNMISS, ‘‘gross violations of human rights 
and serious violations of humanitarian law 
have occurred on a massive scale.’’ 

South Sudanese women have long reported 
cases of sexual assault by armed forces 
throughout the country—sometimes in sight of 
UNMISS bases. This past July, between 80– 
100 armed soldiers broke into the Terrain 
apartment compound, which houses aid work-
ers and international organization staff, and for 
several hours, they sexually assaulted women, 
beat residents, murdered one South Sudanese 
journalist and looted the facility. 

UNMISS did not respond to the desperate 
calls for help from residents, even though their 
own personnel lived in the Terrain compound, 
and UNMISS officials say the various compo-
nents of UNMISS didn’t respond to orders to 
mobilize from within the organization. 

UN peacekeepers were minutes away but 
refused to intervene despite being asked and 
having a robust legal mandate to do so. A 
contingent of the South Sudanese military ulti-
mately rescued the victims from other ram-
paging troops. The investigation by the South 
Sudanese government is scheduled to be 
completed within days, and there must be 
consequences for those found guilty. The rap-
idly deteriorating security and the increasingly 
dire humanitarian situation led me to under-
take an emergency mission to South Sudan 
two weeks ago along with Staff Director Greg 
Simpkins. 

I have known Salva Kiir since he became 
First Vice President in the Government of the 
Republic of Sudan in 2005—as a matter of 
fact I met him in Khartoum only weeks after 
he assumed that office—and I hoped my visit 
might convey to him the outrage over the mur-
der, rape, sexual assault, attack on aid work-
ers, and the precarious situation his govern-
ment faces. South Sudan is at a tipping point. 
The United Nations will likely take up a meas-
ure to impose an international arms embargo 
on South Sudan this month. The International 
Monetary Fund has strongly recommended a 
mechanism for financial transparency and 
meets next month, likely expecting a response 
from South Sudan. Meanwhile the House and 

Senate both have measures that contain an 
arms embargo and other sanctions. 

In Juba, we met with President Kiir, his De-
fense Minister Kuol Manyang Juuk and the top 
members of the general staff, including Chief 
of General Staff Paul Malong, considered by 
many to be a major power behind the scenes. 
I emphasized to them that the widespread 
rape and sexual exploitation and abuse by sol-
diers must stop now, and that perpetrators of 
these despicable crimes must be prosecuted. 
In response, both President Kiir and Defense 
Minister Jook agreed to produce a ‘zero toler-
ance’ presidential decree against rape and 
sexual exploitation and abuse by all armed 
forces. Such a decree not only informs per-
petrators that they will be punished for their 
actions, but it places the government on the 
line to enforce such a decree. 

The UN High Commissioner for Human 
Rights has previously described the South 
Sudan government’s efforts to hold perpetra-
tors of abuses accountable as ‘‘few and inad-
equate.’’ That must change. 

President Kiir also gave us a copy of a 
presidential order forming a commission to in-
vestigate the incident at the Terrain com-
pound. The result of that investigation is due 
any day now. There are four military officers 
and one civilian in custody for looting the Ter-
rain compound, but no one has been arrested 
for the sexual assaults, beatings or the public 
murder of the South Sudanese journalist. 

One of the victims of sexual assault at Ter-
rain is from my congressional district. After re-
laying horrible details of the sexual assault by 
two soldiers, she gave us the name of the sol-
dier who ‘‘rescued’’ her and who might be able 
to provide information that could be used to 
find and prosecute those who attacked her at 
the Terrain compound. 

There are about 20,000 humanitarian aid 
workers in South Sudan—2,000 of whom are 
from the United States and other foreign coun-
tries. If there is not greater security for these 
humanitarian personnel and supplies, vital as-
sistance will diminish at the time it is needed 
most. 

The exploitation of children as child soldiers 
must stop as well. According to UNICEF, 
16,000 child soldiers have been recruited by 
all sides since civil war began in December 
2013. Moreover, this year’s US State Depart-
ment Trafficking in Persons Report gave 
South Sudan a failing grade—Tier 3—in part 
because of child soldiers. 

South Sudan faces the possibility of a UN 
arms embargo and other sanctions. A new 
4,000 Regional Protection Force—designed to 
augment the over 13,000 UN uniformed 
peacekeepers—has already been approved by 
the UN Security Council. 

There is yet time for South Sudan to make 
its pivot to peace and good governance by 
faithfully implementing the comprehensive 
peace accord—including and especially the 
establishment of a Hybrid Court—signed one 
year ago but time is running out. 

The governments of the three guarantors of 
South Sudan’s peace—the United States, the 
United Kingdom and Norway—all have ex-
pressed their disgust with the South Sudan 
government and its armed opposition for not 
adhering to the August 2015 peace agreement 
and providing to the extent it can for the secu-
rity and well-being of its own people. However, 
expressions of disdain are not enough. 
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